Cumbria Local Authorities Strategic Board

(CLASB)

Notes of the Meeting held on Friday 9 February, 2007 at 10.00am

Present:
Councillor Jim Musgrave
Allerdale Borough Council


Gillian Bishop
Allerdale Borough Council


Councillor Bill Joughlin
Barrow Borough Council


Tom Campbell
Barrow Borough Council


Councillor Mike Mitchelson
Carlisle City Council


Maggie Mooney
Carlisle City Council


Councillor Elaine Woodburn
Copeland Borough Council


Liam Murphy
Copeland Borough Council


Councillor Tim Stoddard
Cumbria County Council


Peter Stybelski

Cumbria County Council


Councillor Colin Nineham
Eden District Council


Ian Bruce
Eden District Council


Councillor Brendan Jameson
South Lakeland District Council


Peter Ridgeway (sub)
South Lakeland District Council


Graham Essex-Crosby
Lake District National Park


David Thornton

Lake District National Park


Marie Longmire (Minutes)

Formal Business


Action

1.
Apologies

Mike Jones, South Lakeland District Council




2.
Expression of Interest – Multi-Area Agreement

Mark Cullinan, Chief Executive of Lancaster City Council, attended the meeting following a letter he had circulated to all authorities in Cumbria in relation to MAAs.  The letter enclosed an expression of interest from Lancaster City Council for an economic development and spatial planning multi-area agreement.

The Local Government White Paper identifies multi-area agreements as an opportunity for collaboration between councils across a geographical area beyond the county boundaries.  Lancaster City Council is seeking the opinion of the other authorities as to whether they would wish to be involved in the development of an MAA across North Lancashire and Cumbria.

David Higham from the GONW also attended the meeting for this item.  He informed the group that the MAAs are intended to complement the LAAs, not replace them.  MAAs are voluntary agreements between groups of local authorities who come together to share target outputs.  Although MAAs are more likely to be effective in metropolitan areas this is not where they should solely be concerned.  They could bring together groups of Districts, or County and Districts, they can operate at different levels.

Four questions need to be looked at before deciding upon an MAA:

· How important are the links?

· Are you making the best use of existing means to address the links?

· What would you want the MAA to cover if you are to go down that route?

· Where would you see it adding value?

LM questioned if there must be geographical proximity or can the link be made by economic similarities only.  DH answered by saying that the White Paper is not clear on this.  Cumbria has a number of distinctive challenges due to the size of the area.  However, the assumption is that the areas are to be geographically linked.

The MAAs are not intended to be a device to start again.  Questions should be asked such as what mechanisms are there currently in place to deal with issues?  Why would an MAA bring benefit?  Is there an incentive?  What are the authorities currently doing to talk to their neighbours?

GB felt that the biggest opportunities for the use of an MAA would be for spatial planning and economic development.

DH suggested that a way forward may be to get a copy of the Blackpool, Fylde and Wyre report.  This would be a good starting point as it gives a reasoned approach and should answer some of the questions.  

It must be established that an MAA would bring added value, otherwise this could just be added bureaucracy

There are currently no timescales as such, the DCLG want to know which areas may be interested in developing MAAs.

It was AGREED
that Chief Executives consider the case for the creation of an MAA and report back to CLASB at its next meeting.


All 

CEx

3.
Notes of Previous Meeting held on 8 December 2007

The notes were agreed.


4.
Cumbria Planning Group
Rob Terwey presented a report with a recommendation that a Cumbria Planning Group be established which includes members from each planning authority.  It is suggested that the group should be formed on a comparable basis to the Cumbria Housing Group Executive as this is a successful model for joint member working.  The composition of the Group would comprise councillors from the six local planning authorities, the strategic planning authority and a member of the Lake District National Park Authority.  The Chair to be a councillor, supported by his/her lead officer, with the chairmanship changing on a rotational basis.

Concern was raised as to the number of member/officer groups which are being established.  A concern was in relation to cost, it was felt that perhaps these groups could be brought together into one strategic group which could include housing, transport and planning, otherwise there is a risk that so many groups could become unmanageable. 

Rob noted that there is currently a Joint Planning Officer Group and the officers on that group are keen to work with Members, it is proposed that the Members join this group.  The background work will be done by the officers, the group will deal with the regional agenda which requires Members and officers to work together.  The Members who sit on the group would be those involved in spatial planning, one from each authority.

It was AGREED
that a councillor from each of the six authorities form the enhanced Cumbria Planning Group.




that a formal link should be established between groups and CLASB in order to monitor.


PS

IWB

5.
Cumbria County Council and District Budgets
Each authority had circulated a brief report on their budget proposals.

Allerdale
Allerdale had received a favourable settlement figure.  They have proposed a council tax increase of 3%.

Barrow

It had been recommended that the level of council tax be frozen for this year, 0% increase.

Carlisle

They have a proposed 3.5% council tax rise. 

Copeland

The settlement figure didn’t change much, there is to be a 2% council tax increase this year.  There is a new five year corporate plan to come in at the end of April.

County

Bob Mather presented a report on the County’s budget proposals.

The equal pay judgement had dominated the budget planning, there had to be a clear strategy for paying arrears.  

It was noted that the increase of £200k for the White Paper costs was just a contingency amount.  

Several questions were raised in relation to the County’s reports by LM.

Eden

There had been no business growth incentive scheme monies received due to the impact of the Oasis development on target levels.  This has meant that the proposed council tax rise will be 4.99%, however this would still mean Eden has the second lowest district council tax in the County.

South Lakeland

Facing a £1.6m budget deficit for 2007-8, this will go to £2.2m in 2008-9 and £2.6m in 2009-10.

The council tax increase will be no higher than 4.5%.




6.
Response to challenge of Local Government and Health Bill 

This item was not discussed.




Update and informal business


Action

7.
ACE Update
Lucy Black attended the meeting and presented a report which gave a summary of decisions made by CLASB on ACE3; an update on the ACE 3 Programme, including design and deliverables of the programme and the current financial position; an update on the RENEW Project and an update on the final stages of ACE 2.

ACE3 – four key areas came from the Local Government White Paper, that the ACE programme should focus on, these are:

· Development of those in leadership positions

· Support to those working in partnerships across Authorities 

· Development for frontline members as champions of their local communities

· Joint commissioning for specified projects and joint learning and development needs of members and officers.

In relation to funding, a Partnership Agreement will be drawn up by Carlisle City Council for April 2007 onwards.  The ACE Programme Board has put in a bid for £70k from NWIN Communities of Interest to part fund the 2007-8 Programme.  An interview process has taken place and the outcome of the bid will be known on 2 March 2007.




8.
Joint Scrutiny of the LAA

Nothing to report.




9.
NWRA – Regional Planning Group

It was AGREED
that the nominations to the NWRA be confirmed as follows:



Districts: Cllr Michael Mcveigh, Copeland Borough Council



County: Cllr Ian Stewart (Cllr Tim Heslop as sub)


10.
Implementation of Shared Procurement Initiative update

Malcolm Mark, Carlisle City Council and Joanna Lee, Allerdale Borough Council, attended and gave a verbal update on the shared service for procurement.  The business case has been produced and a full time support officer has been provided.  The service is to be hosted, but not operated, by Cumbria County Council.  All Authorities are to be involved with the exception of Eden and the Lake District National Park Authority, although the door is open if they wish to reinstate their involvement. 

The Project Board meets every two weeks, commodities which the initiative will cover have been agreed.  Suppliers are to be identified and benchmarking will take place against these suppliers.  Funded research has been commissioned to UCLAN, who have been recruited to investigate the supply chain and the use of local suppliers.

Malcolm then gave an update on projected costs and savings.  The cost to every partner involved so far has been £4k, this amount covered set up costs.  An additional amount of £50k will be required to get the project up and going, it has been agreed that this cost will be split 50/50, with the County Council paying 50% of the cost and the remaining authorities to split the cost of the remaining 50%.

The running costs are estimated at £25k per annum.

£100m of expenditure across the Board, it is expected to receive an 8-10% return.  This has been tested in Derbyshire who are further down the line and have projected an 8-10% saving.  It can be expected to benefit from these efficiency savings after the first year.




11.
Shared Services – CLASB Statement and Update

James Blacklock attended and circulated a report giving an update on the progress of each project to date.

IWB and TC stressed the importance of taking HR strategic advice and having a Cumbria wide HR policy to cover common issues from a contractual point of view.


12.
Date of Next Meeting (currently scheduled for 6 April 07 – Bank Holiday)
Proposed Schedule of Meetings for 2007-8

It was AGREED 
to hold the next CLASB meeting on Friday 13 April 2007;


that the timetable for 2007-8 be approved; and


a report back from the Cumbria Vision Board meeting be added as a standing item at future CLASB meetings.




The meeting closed at 1:10pm.

